29 August 2003

Dear Climate Observationalists: 

Thank you for your participation in the Climate Observation Program Workshop 13-15 May in Silver Spring.  It was a successful meeting and provided good direction for the continued development of a truly sustained global climate observing system.  We plan to hold the Second Annual Climate Observation Program Review 19-24 April 2004.  Please place this date on next year’s calendar.

Based on your input during the workshop, we are requesting an annual progress report from you to document individual project outcomes, help identify system needs, and help establish the foundation for future program growth.   As discussed in May, your reports will provide a major part of the information needed for our Program’s Annual Report on the State of the Ocean and the Observing System for Climate.   This information will also be used to update the Program Plan and the NOSA database.

As we move toward a sustained observing system it is anticipated that, for the established projects, the filing of the annual progress reports will replace the traditional research proposal process.  Each project’s annual work plan will provide the justification and accountability for funding needed to sustain existing work and/or funding increases needed to accomplish new work.

Your annual progress report should include: 1) a project summary, 2) FY 03 progress, 3) FY 04 work plan, 4) a corresponding FY 04 budget, and 5) “Add Tasks”.  Attachment 1 is an outline of the reporting guidelines.  The guidelines are intended to provide a somewhat standard look and feel across all the projects and to allow the Project Office to extract summary information and system-wide statistics for preparing the Annual Report, other system reports, and for answering questions from NOAA management.  It is also hoped that, using information from your annual progress reports, the Project Office will be able to accomplish a significant amount of the routine updating of the NOAA Observing System Architecture (NOSA) database in order to relieve the labs and centers of that administrative burden.

If your lab/center is implementing more than one project, please evolve toward a single annual report for each network.  For example, AOML would collect all of its SOOP projects into a single report. Within each report, however, identify the various components as separate Tasks, if appropriate.  For example, AOML might have separate Tasks identified for implementing the North Atlantic HRX lines, the South Atlantic HRX lines, and the Pacific broadcast XBT lines.  The tasks should be based on the work plans under which you are presently operating so that scientific rationale and review can be traced back through the Project Office files.

The Project Office’s Annual Report will summarize progress by “network” (as per the JCOMM panels and per our Program Plan).  If your lab/center works across several networks, please report these separately.  For example, AOML’s GOOS Center would file separate annual reports for the SOOP work and for the Global Drifter Program work.  It may be difficult to break out personnel costs, etc. between projects if the same people work on more than one, but please provide your best estimate of the separation.

For FY 04, it is the intent of the Climate Observation Program to sustain existing projects at the FY 03 level of funding (depending on the appropriation/allocation process, of course).  The budget sheet and cover sheet of your annual report should reflect that “base” budget level for FY 04 work.

The climate observing system must be stable but not static.  Project managers should evolve their work within their “base” budget to achieve maximum effectiveness and efficiency as scientific understanding and technology advance.  Any significant changes, however, must be accomplished in accordance with the Ten Climate Monitoring Principles and in cooperation with the international implementation panels, in particular the JCOMM panels.  The Ten Principles are listed in the Appendix of the Program Plan, which is included with this message (Attachment 2) for your reference.

In addition to your base project Tasks, please include “Add Tasks” with your report.  The Add Tasks should outline incremental expansions and improvements that you would like to accomplish if additional funding becomes available.  Include a cost estimate for each Add Task.  When/if new funding becomes available, the Project Office will evaluate the Add Task requests against Program priorities.  For selected Add Tasks we will ask for a detailed budget sheet to document a supplement to your annual work plan.  In most cases, the selected Add Tasks will then become part of the project’s base funding for following years.

Add Tasks that are obvious advancements of the Program Plan can be brief and need little scientific justification.  Add Tasks that are not so obvious should include scientific rationale and implementation strategy at about the same level of detail as a standard letter of intent – i.e., two pages.  Cite workshops, science and/or implementation panels, and/or program steering group reports recommending the advancements proposed in each Add Task.

Budget planning values for FY 04 are attached (Attachment 3).  This plan was used to document NOAA’s request for a FY 04 budget increase.  The values shown are “before taxes;” in the best case scenario the Program will see about 89%.  You should use this as guidance in creating your Add Tasks.  Of course the Federal appropriation and NOAA allocations seldom equate to the budget planning.  So, if possible, develop several modestly priced Add Tasks that could build your network incrementally according to actual funding availability.  Please list your Add Tasks in your recommended priority order.

The FY 04 budget planning represented in the attachment was put in place two years ago.  It is subject to modification.  If we are serious about building an observing system that is responsive to our customers’ requirements -- and we are serious about that -- we must be prepared to adjust course according to customer feedback.  The Project Office will constantly review user input and may modify planning and priorities as we move forward; so the ratios of new funding applied to the networks may vary from the attached FY 04 plan.  You should use it as guidance but should not be constrained by it.

At the Program Workshop in May, NCEP identified three high priority areas for observing system evolution in support of seasonal forecasting (see Attachment 4).  Where practical, explain how you can utilize your base capabilities to begin addressing these requirements, and/or target these areas with appropriate Add Tasks.

The individual project reports as well as the Project Office’s Annual Report will be subject to peer review and to programmatic review by the Climate Observing System Council.  The Program Plan and our overall Program performance are also subject to continual review by NOAA’s Programming, Planning, and Budgeting System.

Please submit your annual report by 15 October so that we can move money to you as soon as possible in the fiscal year.  We intend to move funding to the universities and joint institutes as well as to the labs/centers early in the year even though the official continuation dates of most joint institute cooperative agreements is 1 July.  

METHOD OF SUBMISSION

Your progress report should be submitted electronically by 15 October to climate.observation@noaa.gov.  Follow with hard copy to: 

NOAA Office of Climate Observation

1100 Wayne Avenue

Silver Spring MD 20910

1-301-427-2089
Thank you for your continued dedication to building the sustained ocean observing system for climate.  

Sincerely,

Diane Stanitski

Associate Program Manager

Climate Observation
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